
MINUTES OF WHATLINGTON ANNUAL PARISH ASSEMBLY HELD ON THURSDAY 
19th MARCH 2015 IN THE VILLAGE HALL AT 7.00pm
PRESENT:-

Councillor Fisher in the Chair





Councillors, Eade, Underhill and White



County Councillor Field



District Councillor Vereker

Apologies – Councillor Apthorp


There were 10 local electors attending.
As the speaker was delayed the Chairman opened the meeting with reports 

1
PARISH COUNCIL – REPORT FROM CHAIRMAN ROGER FISHER.

In previous reports I have concentrated on the events of the past year.  This Year, given that this is

the final report of the current council I thought that a review of the councils activities over the last 4 

years would be more appropriate.
This council entered its period in office with the highest average public attendance per council

meeting – but we end with the average down to a level previously seen in 2010.  I am personally 

disappointed that we were unable to maintain the upward trend but appreciate that this could be a 

reflection of several consideration.

Firstly that this council has conducted business so effectively that parishioners feel at ease leaving us 

to undertake the essential tasks of administrating this parish.  Secondly (and probably more likely)

There have been no issues arising and seen as of such importance to warrant attendance and voicing

of opinions.  Lastly that a degree of apathy continues to exist and increase within the parish about any

matters “parish”.   In truth I think it has been a combination of all three.

But of particular note has been the numbers attending the bi-annual barn dance.  From a high when, 
First started, of 130+ villagers attending, this has dropped event upon event.  At the last dance there

Were only (some) 60 villagers attending with a significant proportion of these coming from the

council and village hall committee.

I am sure this will be an important issue for the new council as I believe the main objective of 

engaging and cultivating community spirit is not, now, being most cost effectively delivered by this 

event and consideration should be given to alternative forms of community development.

Further regrets are the closure of our local primary school, a decision that I think those responsible 

may come to regret, given the pressure on such resources in this area.

My last negative though as part of this report has been the necessity to increase the precept, but the 

Demands on our budget have increased so that even with our due diligence in expenditure previous 

levels were unsustainable particularly given the needs and demands from local groups and bodies

requiring our support.

But from the negative to the positive.   We have seen a new village hall committee arise from a fresh

group of villagers to whom I, in my role as Chairman of the Hall Custodian Trustees, am most 

grateful.   Without this commitment we could have seen this village asset disappear forever.

The Whatlington News has gone from strength to strength and is now an essential read for all in

Whatlington and further afield.  My thanks to all concerned in this essential link in community

engagement.

There has also been significant progress in road safety in the village with speed limits being imposed 

and as this council ends, the prospect of pavements along the A.21.  Like many issues dealt with by 

your council it takes time and persistence to achieve positive results and this, with anticipation future

improvements to the electricity supply, broadband provision and the village spring illustrating

the application of these attributes.

Whilst there have been a few contentious planning issues over the period, again on continues, namely

The Spilstead airstrip.  This is also on of those issues that will require continuing persistence to

Achieve a satisfactorily outcome for the village.
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CHAIRMAN COUNCILLOR FISHER - REPORT CONTINUED

From the election we lost one councillor and it was necessary to co-op Simon White to the council. 

He slipped into the role with ease and has continued with other councillor’s to make a positive

Contribution to our tasks in hand, for which I thank then and out clerk who continued to provide the

Essential framework and structure in which we undertake our duties.

I would end by thanking those villagers who have taken the time and interest in attending parish 

meeting and wish the new council well in its future deliberations.  Whilst this present council has left 

a solid legacy for incoming councillor’s, a significant number of  the challenges will be seen

as ongoing from this present and indeed previous councils, not least because of legislation and those

issues we cannot foresee.
2  
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR VEREKER
Councillor Vereker said he would not review the past four years but would report on the last year.

This is I am afraid a rather dull report as it is similar to last years.   The District Council has less money, fewer staff coping with more work.  They are doing a good job but obviously it would be better to have more staff to share the work.
There has been a reduction in funding but they have managed, as they have for the past four years, not to increase the council tax.    The waste collection has been generally successful, although there are some areas and groups of properties that have had missed collections on the whole we should still congratulate them,

With the improved strategy over the year Rother are one of the 7 approved councils. The National Planning Framework now gives the council muscle to make sure developers or land owners do not build something they should not.   70% of planning applications were dealt with within 13 weeks, 98% of invoices are paid within 30 days.    They have had to write off some bad debts.

There have been complaints of waiting times when telephoning the call centre but they have dealt with 150,000 calls.

I have enjoyed working with Whatlington Parish Council and attending their meetings this started in May 2003 and I hope I have hopefully helped in some way.    I will miss council business but I have been involved for a long time..
  3         COUNTY COUNCILLOR FIELD
 This has been another year of budget cuts, £18m reduction to the budget for 2015/16.  This has meant cuts   

 to all services including front line. The total savings in the last 3 years is £67m

But there is some positive news:

· Last year the number of Job Seekers Allowance claimants in East Sussex decreased by 2,125 (to 5,252 in December 2014).  ESCC has a number of initiatives in place to help people get back to work and assist companies wanting to expand and create more jobs, or to relocate to East Sussex.  

· A total of 92 businesses and organizations have been able to grow their business thanks to the financial support of a grant or loan from our ‘East Sussex Invest 3’ scheme. 
· The Council’s commitment to supporting local businesses and job creation has been confirmed by our support for a proposed second runway at Gatwick airport, provided it comes with action to limit the impact on residents of East Sussex and to improve the County’s infrastructure. 

· Attainment results for the 2013/14 academic year show a strong improvement in results for Early Years Foundation Stage with 65.8% of children achieving a good level of development.  This is a rise of 22.1 percentage points since 2012/13, and East Sussex is in the top 20% of our statistical neighbours. 

The Council is working with councils in East Sussex and the wider South East to develop and implement an action plan to ensure that our procurement activities are focused on increasing local spend.  44% (£131m) of our procurement spend was with local suppliers in the eight month period to the end of November 2014. 
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REPOPRT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR FIELD CONTINUED

The 2014/15 highways resurfacing programme is progressing on time and within budget to ensure more of our roads are in a good condition and are better able to withstand the winter weather. In the 12 months to the end of March we will have resurfaced over 108 miles of highway, which includes two major in-situ road recycling schemes. This is a cost effective method of reconstructing the foundations of a road which involves breaking up the existing carriageway and mixing in cement and pulverised fuel ash to provide firm foundations that are then resurfaced. 

The County Council is investing over £20million in the 2014/15 financial year resurfacing the County's roads, with £5million specifically targeted at the smaller unclassified roads and lanes. A further £23m has been earmarked for resurfacing in the 2015/16 financial year. 

The Council repaired 65,144 potholes in 2014, which is over 900 more than in 2013. In October 2014 we introduced a new method of repairing potholes - the Jetpatcher cleans out crevices with a blast of high-pressure air before filling them with a mixture of sand and bitumen. The Jetpatcher enabled us to repair 25,000 potholes in the last three months of the year, which is twice as many as in the same period in 2013 and at lower cost. Potholes can be reported by calling the Highways Contact Centre on 0345 60 80 193, or online at www.eastsussex.gov.uk/fixmystreet.

Adopted children and their new families are being given greater support when they come up against problems, thanks to a joint initiative between our Post Adoption Support Team and the Sussex Partnership NHS Foundation Trust CAMHS (Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service). The AdCAMHS Service will support families, and also the professionals supporting them, post adoption with a dedicated therapy and consultation service. The aim of the service is to contribute to adoption stability and promote positive attachments within adoptive families and ultimately improve the prevention of placement breakdown. There is a two year plan to provide help to 40 families across the County through this new service.   
A commitment to put an end to domestic abuse has earned East Sussex County Council White Ribbon status. The Council is one of only two county councils to have gained this award. The White Ribbon Campaign aims to ensure men take responsibility for reducing the level of violence against women by raising awareness and understanding.  

A high-tech approach is being trialled which could help people with dementia stay independent for longer.  The Council is conducting a pilot in which people with the condition who have opted into the scheme are equipped with GPS personal locator devices.  A range of technology is being trialled with varying functions, including allowing users to summon help from relatives, carers or the police, or triggering an alert if they leave a designated ‘safe area’.

In March 2014 Ofsted judged the Council to be ‘good’ overall in the new inspection of services for children in need of help and protection; children looked after and care leavers.  Adoption services and Permanence Planning received an ‘outstanding’ rating and were praised in particular for the speed at which children in care are placed with suitable adoptive families.  

There has been a welcome increase in the take up of personalised budgets by  Carers and  Adults receiving support.  This helps to maintain independent living for many service users.

More than 50 scam victims were visited on one day in December across East Sussex as part of a Trading Standards operation called ‘Operation Bah Scambug’! Trading Standards officers across East and West Sussex joined forces with the National Trading Standards Scams Team to provide advice and support to 54 residents across the County who had been identified as victims of scams such as bogus lotteries, prize draws and clairvoyant scams. The total amount saved by victims as result of the visits was £48,420. 

The County’s three representatives on the UK Youth Parliament (UKYP) spoke in the body’s annual House of Commons debate at Westminster in December.  The five topics for the debate were selected by a ballot of young people across the country – including a record turnout of almost 7,000 in East Sussex – as part of the Make Your Mark campaign, supported by the East Sussex Youth Cabinet. 
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REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR FIELD CONTINUED 

The Council continues to work with partner organisations to make efficiencies and share best practice.  

The Council has agreed a revised supported bus network which will save a total of £1.88million.  Following a public consultation Cabinet approved proposals that will protect peak services, those relied upon by students travelling to school or college and residents needing to access essential services. There was a whole Council debate on the issue following the Council’s first epetition calling on the Council to reject Cabinet’s cuts proposal.  The Council voted against the cuts but the decision was merely to advise Cabinet so the cuts were made anyway.

Emissions from the Council’s energy consumption for the first six months of 2014/15 were 5% lower compared to the same period last year. Projects being implemented this year include LED lighting improvements at County Hall, boiler conversion improvements at various schools and changes to street lighting in Hastings.  Some of us would like to see solar panels on County owned buildings; this has been very cost effective for some councils which have also made money

There was a 15% increase in recycling tonnage in the first seven months of 2014/15 compared to the same period last year. This follows the introduction of new kerbside recycling services in four of the five District and Boroughs as well as a rise in the amount of household waste collected (total household waste has increased by 5%).
Councillor Underhill asked what was to happen to the school.   Councillor Field said it had nothing to do with county but was the churches concern.   There have been many rumours and the police now patrol the car park as there have been some problems.
   5
REPORTS FROM LOCAL ORGANISATIONS

              GOOD COMPANIONS 


Report on Events / Outings for 2014
January………    Meeting cancelled because of bad weather

February………..Lunch at The Abbey Hotel, Battle

March…………..Lunch at The White Hart, Catsfield

April…………    Lunch at The White Hart, Netherfield

May…………….Lunch at The Royal Oak, Whatlington

June…………….Cream teas and strawberries at Jacqueline’s, Catsfield

July……………..Bring & Share meal at Whatlington Village Hall

August …………Visit to Herstmonceux castle and gardens, including cream teas

September……    Lunch at The Orangery, Ashburnham and a stroll around the gardens

October………….Lunch at The Royal Oak, Whatlington

November………Christmas luncheon at The White Hart, Catsfield

December……   . No meeting

I endeavor to arrange a meeting every month and try to make sure that we use local amenities. Sometimes this 
is the only social event our members attend each month, so I will continue to run the group for as long as possible.

6.
SUSSEX POLICE – PCSO DEMETRIUM GEORGHIO (DEMI)
Demi apologized for being a little late and then introduced Sergeant Porter who was working with
Him and has  recently transferred to Battle, although she has worked in Battle in the past.
It has been a fairly quiet three months since my last report.  There have been 4 car accidents and 
these do seem to  happen regularly on the A.21.  A worried person rang to report a women walking 
along the A.21 but on checking The police found she was walking along the road to her home.  
We also had to remove a kitchen sink dumped on the road.

The crime at the moment is stealing from garden sheds and vehicles.  I would ask everyone to make 
sure their sheds are secure and vehicles are not left unlocked. 
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 7
ST. MARY MAGDALENE PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL

 REPORT FROM JEFFREY BRIDGES 

Firstly, my apology for not being able to attend in person to read out this report.

Over the past year the church building has settled down into use and the congregation are appreciating the many benefits which the restored building offers.

The change of service time to 09.30 has unfortunately not resulted in the hoped for increase in church attendance, but we remain open to ideas and suggestions regarding service times and patterns. The monthly All Age service however continues to see good attendances and we are building on this. 

The special services in 2014 for the church reopening and the Great War centenary saw the church full, the Christmas services were also well attended, on Christmas Eve at 10.20pm there was nobody in sight and we were a little concerned, but by 10.30pm when the service began we had a congregation of over thirty for a lovely ‘Midnight’ communion service. It is worth noting that communion services are not exclusive to those who are confirmed, all are very welcome and can come up for a blessing, or just remain seated if not actually taking communion.

There has been and indeed is ongoing work with the church building to complete a few outstanding jobs. The Tenor bell now has its electro-mechanical hammer and sounds automatically ten minutes before the service, the other two bells remain available to be rung manually as required.

Work is underway to make the three new Nave windows, which, once fitted will enhance the building and allow more natural light in, the working ventilator will also be a benefit. We also have some drainage works pending at the west end of the building with a new trench and pea shingle to help water run away from the walls, which otherwise draw the water in due to the lack of any damp course. The main church path has also been professionally cleaned to improve access as it had become overgrown with moss etc.

As  a church we are committed to seeking to pay more towards our ‘Parish Share’ the sum of money which each church is required to pay to the diocese to meet clergy costs, the services and support provided by Church House, building insurance and so forth. This sum excludes what we pay for utilities and general maintenance for the building and churchyard. The diocese is financially challenged and in the Bexhill & Battle Deanery, our administrative area, there is talk of a reduction in full time clergy and the possibility of a church being closed, reflective of the times in which we live. The Whatlington Parochial Church Council are always looking at ways to secure the future of the village church, but it should be borne in mind that a church building needs to be used and to have a good supportive congregation behind it to ensure the continuance of regular services. With this country’s long Christian heritage providing the foundation of our system of government and much else besides, we believe that the Christian Faith is as relevant today as it ever was and  the Parish church is of course there for everyone.

Unfortunately we look set to lose our Reader, Mrs. Jacqueline Kemp, who takes the All Age service as she and her husband are planning to move out of the area. We hope to be able to find someone to take her place and are very grateful for all she has done for the church over the past few years. We are fortunate in the continued good support of our Priest-in-Charge, Rev. Kevin Mepham, who of course works part time in this capacity.

Over Easter we have Good Friday service at 5pm, this will comprise readings and hymns suitable for the day. The service on Easter Day will be at 09.30am and will be followed by tea and coffee.

On Sunday 26th April we have a special Evensong in place of the morning service, this will mark St. Georges Day and will be followed by light refreshments served in the church. Details of forthcoming church services are published on the ‘achurchnearyou’ C of E website, which can be found simply by entering ‘Whatlington a church near you’ as a ‘Google’ search. Alternatively details are on the church notice board. 

The next All Age Service is at 10.30am on Sunday 12th April, followed as usual by light refreshments. After this, at 11.45 approx. we have our Annual Parochial Church Meeting, effectively the Parish church AGM, where the PCC and Wardens are elected and the annual report etc. presented.

Jeffrey Bridges

Churchwarden
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The Committee has now been in office for just over a year.   It has been a most interesting and successful year, involving plenty of hard work, and lots more to come!

Our main priorities on taking office were: Safeguarding the fabric of the Hall by assessing any repairs and refurbishment and putting these in hand;

Sorting out the Hall’s finances, which were found to be in a state of some confusion, with the bank account 
overdrawn;

Raising the profile of the Hall, both locally and further afield, in order to increase bookings revenue and 
encourage use by residents;    Undertaking fund-raising activities to further increase our income.

 Starting with the condition of the Hall, we found it to be in a rather run-down state and suffering from damp; this has been addressed by keeping the heating on at a low level for a couple of hours a day, morning and evening.  We repaired the uneven and taped floorboards and removed the large amount of junk that was stored here.  Larger repairs have had to wait until funds were available to pay for them.  Thanks to the grant offered by the Whatlington Parish Council from the compensation given to them by Network Rail, the more urgent repairs can now go ahead; the flat roof will be renewed in late March and he electrical installations will be overhauled and upgraded in mid-May.   Following these works, the Hall will be redecorated.

The Hall’s finances are now in much better shape, with the bank accounts sorted out, the current account showing a healthy balance of nearly £3,000, some of which will shortly be put into a reserve account for contingencies.

To put the Hall on the map, firstly, Pauline Lyon produced some flyers and distributed these to local businesses.  Simon Scarboro also offered to set up a website for us; this to has proved to be a useful asset.  In consequence we have secured several new clients for the hire of the Hall this year, including some regular or repeat customers, and the Hall’s income from bookings is substantially higher than last year.

Finally, we have also staged some very successful events.  In early August the Hall was used for the First World War commemoration; this was not intended to raise money, but was much enjoyed and well attended.   A raffle held at the village Barn Dance organized by the Parish Council raised £365.  The annual Village Fete was held at the end of August; the weather stayed fine and this too was a popular event, raising over £840 for the hall; and in early December we held a Christmas “hot pot” supper, which was also greatly enjoyed and raised £270.  We are now planning an event on May 31st, to be known as a “Whatlington Day”; details of this will follow shortly..

REPORT FROM STEVE TURNER NEWSLETTER EDITOR.

There have been seven editions during the past year.   The adverts and grant from the parish council covers

the costs, and they are grateful to the council for this.

The Newsletter is in some part trying , in its own way, to foster and regenerate interest in the village.

The stories are at a low level with the comeback small but appreciated.

The Newsletter is also now on the council website.

PRESENTATION BY BEV MARKS SECRETARY OF BATTLE RAMBLERS
Bev Marks began by saying his talk would be an observation of footpath and Right of Way.
There are four sections involved in looking after these and they are:

1.  Ramblers – They campaign for footpath support and undertake a 2 year cycle of walking the paths and

reporting any problems to the Highways Wayleave section.

2. Highways Right of Way team – They also have a monitoring cycle but theirs is 4 years, but with their budget now reduced they are concentrating on access to the countryside.  The budon of monitoring may fall on parish councils with perhaps some money from government.

3. Landowners – They have a duty to keep footpaths open and accessible, cutting back any overhanging branches.

4. Walkers – They should report any problems they encounter.  This can be done by letter, telephone, email or via the website to the ramblers or Highways they can also contact him.  
There is a new project ending in 2026 where any footpaths or Right of Way not on the Definitive map could be added.   If there are any older members in the parish they may remember path’s that used to be used.

Mr Marks then took questions.
The Chairman closed the Meeting at 7.55pm

